SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 7th DECEMBER 2016 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr T Norton, Cllr J Holder, Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr A Norbury and Cllr L Hungin.
In attendance: 
PC G McVeigh, Mr T Harding, Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION:  Complaints were received about littering in Hearnes Meadow primarily by the residents of two separate properties.  The issue will be discussed with Paradigm Housing and Environmental Health.  (Action – Clerk)   A resident stated that they were sad that some village road names are disappearing and asked if one, Spratts Hill, on Orchard Road could be added back to the existing road name sign.  This will be investigated further and discussed with Chiltern District Council (CDC).  (Action – Cllr Norbury)  It was stated that Bayne Hill is being reinstated on the School Lane road name sign.  A resident reported that road junction markings are missing at the junction of Longbottom Lane and Potkiln Lane. They were asked to report this to Transport for Bucks.
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr A Anderson, Cllr O Davison-Oakley and Cllr C Hughes,

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Norton and Cllr Holder and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· The ownership of a number of different pieces of land has been identified and will be discussed at a future  meeting.  
· A further list of recommended work from the Chiltern Woodlands Project report will be prioritised.  (Action – Cllr Hungin, Cllr Hughes)  
· The Council have again chased Bucks County Council for the final version of the yellow line consultation but it has not been forthcoming.  
· An application has been submitted to the Chalfonts Local Area Forum for a grant to provide CCTV at the Recreation Ground to combat anti-social behaviour. 
· Concern was raised about the width of Footpath 16 to the Recreation Ground and close proximity of the barbed wire fence.  The matter will be discussed with the Rights of Way Officer.  (Action – Clerk)  
· Following a letter from Bucks County Council wishing to discuss a service for the conversion of streetlights from Sodium lamps to LED it was agreed that the Clerk would attend their next workshop.  
· The policing priorities previously identified have been sent in to the local Policing team. 

· The Emerging Local Plan has been publicised on the website and around the village.

· The possibility of forming a District Association for Chiltern Town and Parish Councils was previously discussed and it was agreed that the preferred option was to become part of the existing South Bucks Association of Local Councils.  It has been requested for information on how much the annual subscription for membership would be in order to make an informed decision before taking a final vote. This will be chased again. (Action – Cllr Thomas)
· A notice board design for Jubilee Walk will be researched to improve this area of the village where notices are attached to the fence.  (Action – Cllr Holder)
· Seer Green Gardeners and Jordans Rotary Club have planted 5,000 purple crocuses in Seer Green.  

· The RoSPA report for Green Meadow has been reviewed and risks continue to be actioned.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Clerk)  
· The two large telegraph poles (thought to be BT) in the car park and behind the Pavilion will be inspected for safety.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)
· Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk Inspections:    The November inspection was completed by Cllr Thomas. The issue raised of broken glass at the allotments will be reported to the Chairman of the Allotment Association. (Action – Clerk)  Cllr Davison-Oakley will carry out the December inspection. (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley)  A risk inspection will be carried out for the Pavilion over the Christmas holiday school break.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Clerk)
3. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The master list of all of the regulatory and safety inspections has been updated.  
4. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  There were no declarations of interest.
5. Correspondence:
· Buckinghamshire County Council gave notice of their budget consultation for 2017/18 which is open until 8th January 2017.

· The Parish Council were advised of the removal of the two payphones from Seer Green and BT confirmed that they will remove the concrete slab and return the area to grass.
· A letter was received from the CDC and South Bucks Joint Finance Team advising of the Council Tax Base and asking for the parish council's Precept for 2017/18.
· A resident asked if the drainage could be improved on the footpath from Hearnes Meadow to Manor Crescent.  The Rights of Way Officer will be contacted for their advice.  (Action - Cllr Hughes)
· The council had received notification of the A355 Improvements Project consultation.  No improvements to the Ledborough/Longbottom Lane crossing are proposed as part of the scheme forming this planning application.  However it was agreed that the scheme would look at general junction improvements as part of the detailed design phase.  A response will be drafted.  (Action - Cllr Norton)

· The Multiple Road Closure Order for special events 2017-18 has been received.  Notice will be given of the Remembrance Day service.  (Action - Cllr Scourfield)
· Bucks County Council has sent information about ‘Winter preparedness’. Over the last few years extra salt containers have been installed and the parish council/residents help to keep the village safe where possible.

· A letter has been received from the 'Campaign to Protect Rural England – Standing up for the countryside in Bucks' inviting the Parish Council to become a member.  The correspondence will be reviewed.  (Action - Cllr Norbury)
· A further quotation has been received to provide CCTV services at the Recreation Ground.

· Approval had been given for a quotation to replace broken fence posts and fix the wire fence in Green Wood which was broken by fallen trees.  The work has been completed.
6.
Finance  
Payments to 7th December amounting to:-              
    £6,658.33
Income:- 




         
       £520.00

Closing balance of all accounts at 30 November:-
  £68,343.74
7. 
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  It was requested that the Parish Council website was updated to reflect that the Parish Church Hall is now not available to hire.  (Action - Clerk)
Permitted

CH/2016/1826/TP
Westfield House, Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UH

Removal of an ash tree, crown reduction of two beeches and an oak, and pruning of branches of an ash tree overhanging road - all trees protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

CH/2016/1785/TP
Laneside House, Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UH

Crown reduction of a beech tree and an ash tree, pruning of branches of a beech tree and cutting back an oak tree to the trunk - all protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

CH/2016/1734/FA
Hi Life, 20 Howard Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2XP

Single and two storey front, side and rear extension, roof extension increasing overall height with rear dormer window and roof light.

CH/2016/1684/VRC
Land Adjacent To Idlewood, Manor Road, Seer Green

Variation of condition 2 of planning permission CH/2016/0350/FA to enable knapped flints to be incorporated in the elevations.

8.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. NEIGHBOURHOOD plan: It was unanimously agreed to put the Neighbourhood Plan on hold until the Council are in a position where they wish to proceed. The necessary contacts will be informed.  (Action – Cllr Norton)
ii. EMERGING LOCAL PLAN: A draft for the final comments from Seer Green Parish Council has been prepared for review.  If there are no further comments by Friday 9th December then the comments will be submitted to Chiltern District Council. (Action – All Councillors, Clerk)
iii. BUDGET AND PRECEPT: The half year accounts and budget for 2017/18 were approved with an agreed precept increase of 2% (£45,000).  Chiltern District Council will be informed.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield)  The Parish Council have been advised that they now have to provide a pension for the Clerk by April 2017 which has been incorporated into the next year’s budget. The long term plan will be discussed at the next meeting.
iv. STREETLIGHTS: The streetlight report was reviewed. The majority of streetlights were found to be in good order although four lights were considered old and may need upgrading shortly.  Further upgrades will be discussed with the long term plan at the next meeting.  It was agreed that the streetlights will be inspected annually in July.  
v. SPEEDING SURVEY: Following a vote it was resolved to proceed with the survey which will provide one week’s worth of speeding data.  It was agreed to request that the survey does not take place in the school holidays.  (Action – Clerk)
vi. CHERRY TREES:  Following research a company have been identified who have the necessary Streetworks accreditation to provide and plant the cherry trees which were agreed at a previous meeting.  It was resolved to place an order in two stages, the first being the application for a Cultivation Order with a flexible date for planting to take place and the second, dependent on the successful application, the purchase, delivery and planting of the actual cherry trees.  Two rowan trees on the Chalfont Road verge have been identified as deteriorating and a quote will be obtained for their removal. (Action – Cllr Thomas) It was noted that additional tree planting would increase the maintenance costs to the parish council.  The area for the tree to be planted at the entrance to Bottom Lane was considered to still be overgrown and needing further work. (Action – Clerk)  The nearby ditch also needs reporting and clearing.  (Action – Cllr Norbury)
9.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The potholes have been repaired again to a higher standard.  The flood light is now working to help illuminate the car park
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES: Concern was raised about the chestnut paling fence in Green Meadow.  This will be discussed with Cllr Hughes.  (Action – Cllr Norbury)  Sadly the Christmas tree on the green had recently been damaged by youths who had visited the village.  The majority of the decorations have now been restored undamaged.  It was agreed that the tree looked excellent and was very well appreciated by the residents.
10.
Any Other Business:    It was agreed to submit a periodic article from the Parish Council to the Parish magazine.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield)
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 4th January 2017, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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